Collective Bargaining Agreement

2021-2024



Between The District School Board of Madison County, Florida

And The

Madison County Education Ass AFT Local #4375, FEA, NEA, Madison, Florida



We've Got You Covered

EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	2
ARTICLE I – RECOGNITION	2
ARTICLE II – DEFINITIONS	2
ARTICLE III – NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES	3
ARTICLE IV – IMPASSE PROCEDURE	3
ARTICLE V – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	4
ARTICLE VI – ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	6
ARTICLE VII – UNIT MEMBER RIGHTS	8
ARTICLE VIII – WORKING CONDITIONS	10
ARTICLE IX – WORK YEAR	13
ARTICLE X – LEAVES	14
ARTICLE XI – EMPLOYEE AUTHORITY AND PROTECTION	16
ARTICLE XII – REDUCTION IN PERSONNEL	18
ARTICLE XIII – TRANSFERS, PROMOTIONS AND VACANCIES	19
ARTICLE XIV – EMPLOYEE ASSIGNMENTS	20
ARTICLE XV – ASSESSMENT	21
ARTICLE XVI – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	21
ARTICLE XVII – COMPENSATION	22
ARTICLE XVIII – INSURANCE	22
ARTICLE XIX – TERMINAL PAY	23
ARTICLE XX – MISCELLANEOUS	24
ARTICLE XXI – TERM OF AGREEMENT	24
ARTICLE XXII – RATIFICATION	25
APPENDIX A-1 ESP SALARY SCHEDULE	26
APPENDIX A-2 EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES RELATING TO SALARY	36
APPENDIX A-3 EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION GUIDELINES	37
APPENDIX B EXPERIENCE CONVERSION TABLE	39
APPENDIX C GRIEVANCE FORM	40
APPENDIX D ESP EVALUATION FORM	41
INDEX	42

PREAMBLE

This Agreement made and entered into this 11th day of May 2022, by and between the District School Board of Madison County, Florida, hereinafter referred to as the "BOARD" and the Madison County Education Association, hereinafter referred to as the "ASSOCIATION", representing the non-instructional employees per PERC certification number 708 issued May 15, 1986.

ARTICLE I – RECOGNITION

- (A) Subject to State or Federal Legislation This Agreement, or any supplement thereto, is subject to any valid applicable Federal Legislation, Executive Orders or State Legislation.
- (B) Recognition of the ASSOCIATION

Pursuant to its obligations under Chapter 447, Florida Statutes, the BOARD recognizes the ASSOCIATION as the exclusive bargaining agency with respect to wages, hours, terms and conditions of employment for persons employed in categories listed in P.E.R.C. Case No. RC-86-004.

(C) Recognition of the BOARD

The ASSOCIATION recognizes that the management of the schools of Madison County is the responsibility of the BOARD. The ASSOCIATION therefore recognizes that right of the BOARD to appoint an exclusive agent or agents to conduct all matters directly related to contract negotiations, i.e., matters of substance, during contract negotiations. It is agreed that nothing herein shall be considered to limit or deprive the ASSOCIATION of its rights or use of the grievance procedure on any matter pertaining to wages, hours and terms and other conditions of employment.

ARTICLE II – DEFINITIONS

The terms defined herein shall have the following meanings whenever and wherever used in this Agreement:

- 1) Bargaining Agent Shall mean the Madison County Education Association;
- 2) Grievance Shall mean all allegations by a grievant that a specific Article or Section of this Agreement has been violated;
- 3) Grievant Shall mean any member of the bargaining unit who initiates a grievance;
- 4) Employer Shall mean the District School Board of Madison County, Florida, or its agents;
- 5) Days Shall refer to county office working days, exclusive of holidays or weekends unless otherwise mentioned;
- 6) End of the school year Shall be at 4:00 p.m. on the final day of the contractual period for members of the bargaining units;
- 7) Unit Member Shall mean any person employed by the BOARD in any category listed in the definition of "Bargaining Unit";
- 8) First Consideration Shall mean that the Administration shall accept the application from unit members for advertised vacancies and shall process those applications and

respond with a definite affirmative or negative answer prior to processing applications from outside the bargaining unit;

- 9) Transfer Shall mean the removal of a unit member from one school/work center and relocation in another;
- 10) Reassignment Shall mean to move a unit member from one assignment to another within the same work site;
- 11) Vacancies Any unoccupied bargaining unit position authorized by the School Board;
- 12) Full-Time Employment A unit member shall be considered as a full-time employee if hired in a regularly established permanent position during the fiscal year;
- 13) Regular Part-Time A unit member hired prior to July 1, 2003, shall be considered as a regular part-time employee if hired for less than fifteen (15) hours per week. Unit members hired after June 30, 2003, shall be considered as a regular part-time employee if hired for less than twenty (20) hours per week.
- 14) Qualified Shall mean meeting the requirements of the job as specified in the job description.

ARTICLE III – NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES

(A) Reopening Negotiations

This Agreement shall be reopened for negotiations prior to June 15th of each year during the life of this Agreement. Both parties agree to reopen negotiations on the following items:

- 1) salary and fringe benefits;
- 2) any items mutually agreed upon'
- 3) any items necessitated by a change in/of law.

The meetings will be selected so that the ASSOCIATION Negotiation team members will not be required to suffer any loss of pay.

(B) Ratification of Agreement

It is recognized that no final agreement between the parties may be executed without ratification by a majority of the BOARD and by a majority of the votes cast by the membership of the bargaining unit.

(C) Contract Maintenance

The BOARD negotiating team or designee will meet with one (1) or more representatives from the ASSOCIATION to discuss problems that may arise from the administration of this Agreement. Meetings will be held at a time convenient for both parties.

ARTICLE IV – IMPASSE PROCEDURE

 (A) Resolution of Impasse will be handled as defined in Section 447.403, Florida Statutes, and by P.E.R.C. RULES given under Section 38D-19.05, Florida Administrative Code, unless otherwise agreed to by the parties.

ARTICLE V – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

(A) Purpose

The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, solutions to the grievances, which may arise under the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Both parties agree that these procedures will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.

(B) Time Limits

A grievance shall be processed rapidly. Time limits set forth in this procedure shall be considered maximum unless bilateral written agreement to extend them is made by the grievant and the Office of the Superintendent.

(C) End of the Year Grievance

In the event a grievance is filed at such time that it cannot be processed through all steps of the grievance procedure by the end of the institution's school year, the grievance will be carried forward under the limits set forth herein and settled on the basis of the Agreement. An attempt will be made by both parties to expedite the handling of such grievances.

(D) Released Time

Grievances will be processed during the regular workday without loss of pay to the grievant and one (1) representative from the ASSOCIATION.

(E) Filing

Within thirty (30) days following the knowledge of an act or condition which is the basis for the grievance, the grievant may file a grievance with the immediate supervisor.

(F) Representation

All members of the bargaining unit shall have the right to ASSOCIATION representation at Level One, Level Two and Level Three of the grievance procedure if desired. Any unit member may also present his/her own grievance. Copies of the employer's answer given at each level beyond the informal level of the grievance procedure shall be delivered in writing to the ASSOCIATION.

(G) Informal Discussion

In the event that an individual member of the bargaining unit believes there is basis for a grievance, the individual shall first discuss the alleged grievance with the immediate supervisor or his/her designee.

(H) Level One

If, as a result of the informal discussion with the immediate supervisor in the school center where the grievance occurred, a grievance still exists, the grievant may invoke the formal grievance procedure. A written grievance setting forth the following information will be filed with the immediate supervisor and a copy furnished to the ASSOCIATION.

- 1) The specific Article or Section of this Agreement alleged to have been violated.
- 2) The date of the alleged violation and the date the grievance was filed.
- 3) The name of the unit member involved.
- 4) The fact(s) giving rise to the grievance.
- 5) The relief requested.

6) The signature of the grievant. The immediate supervisor, or his/her designee, shall have five (5) days after receipt of the grievance in which to hold a conference with the grievant and three (3) days thereafter to give a written decision.

(I) Level Two

If the grievance is not settled to the grievant's satisfaction, or if a written decision is not submitted within the designated time limits at Level One, the grievant may move the grievance to Level Two by written notice to the Superintendent or his designated representative. The Superintendent, or his designated representative, shall have six (6) days after receipt of the of the grievance to hold a meeting with the grievant and four (4) days thereafter to give a written decision.

(J) Level Three

- If the grievance is not settled at Level Two to the satisfaction of the grievant, or if a written answer is not submitted within the designated time limits at Level Two, The ASSOCIATION may move the grievance to Binding Arbitration by notifying the BOARD within twenty (20) days of the receipt of the response or the expiration of the time specified in Level Two.
- 2) The arbitrator shall contact the representative of the BOARD and the ASSOCIATION President or the aggrieved, when he/she is presenting his/her own grievance, and hold hearings promptly and shall issue a decision no later than thirty (30) days from the date of the close of the hearings or final submissions.
- 3) The Arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth findings of facts, reasoning and conclusions on the issue(s) submitted.
- 4) The decision of the Arbitrator shall be submitted to the BOARD and to the ASSOCIATION or the aggrieved, when he/she is presenting his/her own grievance, and shall be final and binding upon the parties.
- 5) It is understood and agreed that the Arbitrator shall have no right or power to add or to subtract from or change the terms of this Agreement or the supplements thereto and that the Arbitrator shall have no right or power to disregard any expressed provisions of this Agreement or supplements thereto.
- 6) All costs of arbitration, including fees and agreed upon expenses of the Arbitrator, shall be paid in equal portions by the BOARD and the ASSOCIATION or by the aggrieved when he/she is presenting his/her own grievance.
- 7) It is understood that the parties will make every effort to clearly define and agree upon the "Issue" before presenting the grievance to Arbitration.
- 8) Within five (5) days after the request for arbitration, the Superintendent and an official ASSOCIATION representative shall meet to select an arbitrator. If the

parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator, they shall utilize the services of the American Arbitration Association and its rules for selection of an arbitrator.

(K) Reprisals

No reprisals shall be invoked against any member of the bargaining unit for processing a grievance or for participating in any way in the grievance procedure. No documents of any kind or form pertaining to the initiation, processing or settlement of any grievance whatsoever shall be placed in the personnel file of any member of the bargaining units.

(L) Withdrawal

The grievant may withdraw the grievance at any point in the process as provided in this Article.

ARTICLE VI – ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

- (A) The BOARD agrees that every member of the bargaining unit will be allowed to exercise the member's own prerogative to freely organize, to join, and to participate in the activities of the ASSOCIATION.
- (B) The ASSOCIATION and its representatives shall be permitted to use the District's facilities when such use does not interfere with or disrupt normal operations.
- (C) The ASSOCIATION and its representatives shall have the right to use, for the purpose of ASSOCIATION business only, school facilities and equipment, including typewriters, computers, calculators and duplicating equipment, and the inter-communication system and audio-visual equipment at reasonable times when such equipment is not otherwise in use. Such use shall require the approval of the principal of the school if the ASSOCIATION pays the costs of all materials and supplies incidental to such use. Any damages to the above items must be adjusted to the satisfaction of the school principal before any further use can be arranged.
- (D) ASSOCIATION dues and uniform assessments, as established by the ASSOCIATION, shall be payroll deducted in equal installments. Written authorization by each participating member of the bargaining unit shall be delivered to the BOARD or by the ASSOCIATION. Such deductions shall commence thirty (30) days after authorization is delivered to the BOARD. No service charge shall be made by the BOARD.
- (E) ASSOCIATION representatives may be granted for temporary duty elsewhere leave to attend school board meetings, conduct ASSOCIATION business during the regular work day when such activities cannot be accomplished at other times and these activities shall not interfere with "normal operations of the school", and for its duly authorized representatives to be present at regional, state or national level meetings which are designed to inform and educate such representatives concerning the performance of their duties and responsibilities. The BOARD shall grant for temporary duty elsewhere leave to such representatives to attend said meetings. The ASSOCIATION shall pay any substitutes needed during such leave. The total number of

days which may be granted to ASSOCIATION representatives shall not exceed thirty (30) days in any fiscal year. No individual unit member other than the ASSOCIATION President may use more than five (5) days of such leave without the approval of the Superintendent.

- (F) Should the Superintendent request the services of the ASSOCIATION President or designee in matters relating to negotiation or administration of the Agreement, the BOARD will grant for temporary duty elsewhere leave for the time required. Obtaining and paying for the services of a substitute will be the responsibility of the BOARD. Should any member be appointed to a statewide committee by the Commissioner of Education, Governor, or any other high Department of Education Official to represent Madison County or the Profession in matters relating to education, the BOARD will grant for temporary duty elsewhere leave for the time required. Obtaining and paying for the service of a substitute will be the responsibility of the BOARD. There will only be five (5) days allowed per individual or a total of fifteen (15) days for the district, unless previously authorized by the Superintendent.
- (G) The BOARD agrees to furnish the ASSOCIATION, upon request, available information, such information restricted to public documents, concerning the financial resources and conditions of the School District including, but not limited to: annual financial reports, register of certified and non-certified personnel, tentative budgetary proposals presented in writing to the BOARD, agendas, minutes and all supporting papers of Board meetings presented to individual Board members, monthly financial statement, pupil census, membership and attendance data, names and addresses of all bargaining unit personnel, salaries paid thereto, and level of education and years of experience thereof. The ASSOCIATION shall pay all cost incurred from labor and materials necessary to duplicate this information upon invoice from the BOARD.
- (H) Suitable bulletin board space shall be provided at each school/work center for the purpose of displaying notices concerning the business activities of the ASSOCIATION. The ASSOCIATION shall furnish the bulletin boards. One (1) copy of all posted notices and documents will be routinely delivered to the immediate supervisor at the school/work site center at approximately the same time the notice is posted.
- (I) The BOARD shall routinely place as an item on the Agenda of each regular BOARD meeting any matters brought to it for consideration by the ASSOCIATION so long as those matters are not provided for in the Agreement and are made known to the Superintendent's Office eight (8) calendar days prior to said meeting.
- (J) The ASSOCIATION shall have the right to use school/work site mailboxes for communication with unit members.
- (K)
- 1) The BOARD agrees to provide an Annual Leave of Absence, with pay, if needed and at the discretion of the Association to one elected officer of the ASSOCIATION to engage in ASSOCIATION activities directly related to the Association's duties as the certified bargaining representative of the unit members covered by the Agreement or to work for the Florida Education Association, the American Federation of Teachers, or the National Education Association.
- 2) All costs associated with such leave shall be forwarded by the ASSOCIATION to the BOARD, in advance, on a quarterly basis. The costs shall include the salary as provided on the appropriate step of the salary schedule, the required contribution, by the

BOARD, to the Florida Retirement System, the BOARD's and the employee's portion of any required Social Security (F.I.C.A.) payments, an amount equal to the BOARD's contribution for the full cost of health and dental insurance and any other costs normally associated with the BOARD's responsibility to an individual unit member, including, but not limited to, Unemployment Compensation Insurance, Worker's Compensation Insurance, etc.

3) The officer so released shall continue to be an employee of the BOARD each year so released to serve in the capacity of the Association's release time representative. There shall be no loss of seniority or any other right available to the officer under the law or the terms of this Agreement because of such paid leave.

ARTICLE VII – UNIT MEMBER RIGHTS

- (A) A unit member shall be permitted to examine his/her personnel file and date and initial each item contained therein. A unit member shall be notified in writing within five (5) work days of any critical statement placed in his/her personnel files and upon receipt of such statement shall have the opportunity to rebut such statements in writing within twenty (20) days with the rebuttal to be placed in the member's personnel files. If the rebuttal is substantiated by either informal or formal procedures, both documents shall be removed from the personnel file.
- (B) At any conference with his/her immediate supervisor which concerns the terms and conditions of employment or the interpretation or application of the Agreement, the unit member may have present ASSOCIATION representation of his/her choosing.
- (C) Whenever a principal/immediate supervisor fails to recommend the appointment of an annual contract unit member, the administrator shall notify the unit member by April 1st of his/her decision not to recommend reappointment. If April 1st falls on a weekend day, then notice shall be given on or before the last working day in March.
- (D) Unit members shall not be required to use their personal vehicles for school business. Unit members shall not use their personal vehicles to transport students without prior permission from an immediate supervisor except in cases of emergency when no other means of transportation is available. A unit member shall not transport students in his/her personal vehicle unless he/she carries liability insurance. If a unit member, upon request of the immediate supervisor, agrees to use his/her personal vehicle for school business, he/she shall be reimbursed at the mileage rate currently provided by the BOARD for use of personal vehicles. When a unit member transports students with the approval of an immediate supervisor, the BOARD will provide liability coverage as provided by law.
- (E) The ASSOCIATION and the BOARD recognize services will be required at times other than the regular contract days. Therefore, upon mutual agreement with their immediate supervisor, and subject to regular approval procedures, unit members may participate in activities consistent with their regular duties or areas of personal or professional expertise. Such participation when compensated as provided in Appendix A-3(F).
- (F) The private and personal life of any unit member is the concern of only that individual unless it directly interferes with the effective performance of his/her prescribed duties.

- (G) No punitive action against a unit member shall be taken on the basis of a complaint by a parent or other individual unless the matter is first discussed between the unit member and his/her immediate supervisor. Representation by the ASSOCIATION may be provided upon request of the unit member.
- (H) No unit member who has successfully completed his/her probationary period may be reduced in contractual status or compensation, be discharged, terminated, non-renewed, or otherwise separated from employment except for just cause and after a due process hearing before either the BOARD or Department of Administrative Hearings officer at the employee's option. In addition, no unit member may be reduced in compensation without just cause and after due process as provided herein. Unit member discipline shall be for just cause and after due process as provided herein. A unit member shall be considered a probationary employee until after the successful completion of two (2) years of service.
- (I) A unit member may be suspended or dismissed at any time during the term of his/her contract provided that charges against him/her are based on misconduct in office, in-competency, gross insubordination, willful neglect of duty or conviction of a crime of moral turpitude. If charges are dropped or dismissed, or if the unit member is exonerated, the unit member shall be reinstated immediately at his/her former contractual status with reimbursement of lost compensation during the time of suspension or dismissal. Any unit member suspended by the Superintendent shall be entitled to full pay and fringe benefits pending the completion of action by the BOARD, on such suspension. The unit member shall have the option to request either a BOARD hearing or a Department of Administrative Hearings hearing. The BOARD may, at its option, withhold salary compensation and fringe benefits during such suspension except that insurance benefits shall be continued for any unit member until the final decision is rendered on the suspension or December 31st of the subsequent school year, whichever occurs first.
- (J) Under normal circumstances, Education Support Professional_will not be terminated for disciplinary reasons, unless the following conditions prevail:

Where just cause warrants such action(s), an employee may be demoted, suspended, or dismissed upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor to the Superintendent. Unless circumstances warrant immediate serious disciplinary action, progressive discipline shall be administered as follows:

- a. Verbal Reprimand
- b. Written Reprimand
- c. Suspension with or without pay
- d. Dismissal
- (K) No unit member shall be coerced, threatened, or intimidated to submit a resignation in lieu of disciplinary action or low evaluation. It shall not be considered coercion, threatening, or intimidating to inform a unit member that a low evaluation or disciplinary action will be made or instituted and that resignation is one option open to a unit member in responding to such low evaluation or disciplinary action and the unit member may deem it to be in his/her best interest to resign.
- (L) Administrators shall not reprimand a unit member in the presence of students, parents, or other employees.

(M) All investigations by the BOARD into a complaint or charge against a unit member must be completed within ten (10) days, except in extenuating circumstances which involves an investigation by an outside entity.

ARTICLE VIII – WORKING CONDITIONS

(A) General Provisions

- 1) The BOARD and the ASSOCIATION agree that all unit members have a primary responsibility, and all energies should be utilized to this end. Therefore, the BOARD agrees to provide all necessary supplies, materials, and equipment to be utilized in the discharge of a unit member's responsibilities.
- 2) The BOARD agrees to a policy of non-discrimination against any member of the bargaining unit in regards to: race, age, sex, sexual orientation, religion, national origin, handicap, participation in labor organizations, or participation in a grievance.
 - a) All newly hired or reassigned unit members shall be provided an orientation period by their immediate supervisor and a copy of a job description prior to officially assuming their employment duties and responsibilities.
 - b) Any fingerprinting and/or criminal background check of any current employee required as the result of changes in Florida or Federal Statutes shall be provided to the employee at BOARD expense.
- 3) Unit members shall not be required to perform their duties under conditions which may be unsafe, or which are dangerous or hazardous to an individual's health and welfare. All work site environments shall be maintained in compliance with State and Federal Health and Safety Laws and Regulations.
- 4) Soliciting by sales personnel in the schools will not be permitted during the student day and unit members will not be required to attend meetings for commercial demonstrations which are devoted to "personal sales."
- 5) The BOARD may arrange for substitutes for absent Education Support Professional employees when possible. If no substitute can be secured for an absent employee, no unit member will be required to work beyond his/her normal workday without additional salary or compensatory time at the employee's option. In addition, a redistribution of work assignments can be scheduled when no substitute can be secured for an absent employee.
- 6) Education Support Professional Compensatory Time
 - a) Any Education Support Professional who is scheduled for a workweek longer than forty (40) hours shall receive compensation (pay or time, at the employee's option) for their employment in excess of the forty (40) hours at a rate of one and one-half times their regular rate. For Education Support Professional whose workweek is less than forty hours for excess time less than the forty hours, the

compensatory time shall be earned at the regular rate and is not subject to overtime compensation. The one and one-half time applies only to hours above the forty-hour week.

- b) Compensatory time off must have prior approval, in writing, by a site administrator.
- c) Compensatory time will be applied to time used before sick, personal or annual leave is applied.
- 7) All unit members who work seven (7) hours or more per day will be entitled to a dutyfree meal period, scheduled by the supervisor, of 30 minutes.
- 8) a) Attendance at in-service activities shall be voluntary except as provided below:
 - i) Those activities which are required by Federal or State law or regulation;
 - ii) Those school-based programs which are developed by faculty consensus and approved by the school principal.
 - iii) Those programs for unit members who have demonstrated a.
 - need for specific assistance as a result of the normal performance evaluation;
 - b) Representation shall be provided for all unit members covered by this Agreement on the Professional Development Council (PDC). Unit members to serve in this capacity shall be recommended by the President of the ASSOCIATION for appointment by the BOARD.
- 9) The BOARD may require physical and psychiatric tests or examinations and may select the physician or psychiatrist as prerequisites of initial employment, with the cost of such tests to be borne by the unit member or prospective unit member. Additional agreements are:
 - a) The cost of all physical and psychiatric tests or examinations taken by the unit member at the request or order of the BOARD or its designee, except those examinations or tests which are a prerequisite of initial employment, shall be borne by the BOARD.
 - b) At all times the choice from among State Licensed Physicians and Psychiatrists shall be made by the unit member from a list of at least two (2) names provided by the BOARD. No unit member shall be compelled to submit to any test or examination without a written statement of the need for such examination from the BOARD.
 - c) A unit member shall have the right to seek an additional opinion or judgment from among State Licensed Physicians or Psychiatrists of the unit member and shall be completed without undue or unreasonable delay, but in no event later than twenty-one (21) days after the receipt of the report by the unit member of the BOARD's

requested examination. When this option is exercised, the additional opinion shall be attached to any other medical opinions under consideration with respect to disciplinary action against the unit member.

- d) The report(s) of the examination(s) completed pursuant to this Agreement shall be placed in the unit member's personnel file.
- 10) When school is not in session, unit members may be given access to the building by arranging such access in advance with the worksite supervisor.
- 11) Non-Instructional unit members shall not be scheduled for work activities beyond forty (40) hours per week. Unit members shall be scheduled for daily working hours as follows:

Bus Aides – 4 consecutive hours as scheduled; Bus operators – 4 hours minimum as scheduled; Clerical Personnel – 8 consecutive hours as scheduled; Clerks – 7 ½ consecutive hours as scheduled; Computer Programmer – 8 consecutive hours as scheduled; Custodians – 8 consecutive hours as scheduled; Library Clerks – 7 ½ consecutive hours as scheduled; Lunchroom Workers – 7 consecutive hours as scheduled; Maintenance Personnel – 8 consecutive hours as scheduled; Nurse – 7 ½ consecutive hours as scheduled; Nurse – 7 ½ consecutive hours as scheduled; Transportation Personnel – 8 consecutive hours as scheduled;

(B) Employment Concerns

- Employment concerns relating to working hours and overtime compensation and covered school district employees among the <u>N non-I instructional staff</u> shall be resolved, in all instances, pursuant to the various provisions of Title 29, United States Code, Chapter 8. (29, USC,8) The Fair Labor Standards Act, (FLSA).
- 2) Any employee who is eligible for "normal" retirement from FRS, or any other state's pension program (as defined by the Florida Retirement System) and has separated from service can apply; and, if hired, will be placed on the beginning step of the applicable salary schedule.
- 3) All unit members employed for eight (8) hours daily shall be provided with a fifteen (15) minute relief period in each four (4) hours of employment. All other unit members shall be entitled to a single fifteen (15) minute relief period.

4) Unit members may leave their assigned duty station upon approval of theappropriate supervisor, such approval based upon personal needs which cannotbe met at other times, and further that such approval shall be covered by

compensatory time earned at the request of the immediate supervisor. A timely leave form shall be filed by the unit member.

- (C) Clothing Allowance:
 - 1) Should the BOARD require that food service unit members wear special clothing and footwear, the BOARD shall provide an allowance (the cost to purchase five uniform shirts and pants) per employee to purchase uniforms on a District purchase order.
 - 2) Because of the unusual daily exposure by maintenance personnel and bus mechanics to destructive materials, the BOARD will provide and maintain suitable work uniforms for each such unit member.
 - 3) The BOARD shall provide each bus operator and custodian with suitable uniforms for five working days at the beginning of the first year of this Agreement including one jacket. Thereafter, replacement uniforms and jackets shall be provided between school years when unusable uniform parts or jackets are turned in. Annually, the BOARD shall not expend in excess of the amount it would cost to replace five unusable uniform pants, five unusable uniform shirts, and one unusable uniform jacket times the number of employees covered by this section.
 - 4) Because the unique nature of the job and the necessity of special clothing and footwear which is in keeping with hygienic appearance of the school nurse, the BOARD shall provide a clothing allowance of the cost to purchase five scrub uniform shirts, pants and one pair of shoes with the October voucher.
 - 5) The BOARD shall not be required to provide uniforms to new employees until after their first 100 working days of employment.
- (D) Education Support Professionals shall be provided written notice of their salary within three (3) weeks of the first day of the start of the school year for students provided there is a negotiated salary settlement. All new unit members hired after the school year for students has started shall be issued a written notice of their salary within three (3) weeks of the first day of employment.
- (E) Unit members at a work site shall be provided an opportunity for input into a school's School Improvement Plan prior to the plan being submitted to the School Board. Changes in the plan may only be made by the elected school improvement committee of each school.

ARTICLE IX – WORK YEAR

Length of Work Year

Unit members shall be employed for either ten (10), eleven (11), or twelve (12) months with the number of contract days specified below. All unit members shall receive six (6) paid holidays except twelve (12) month employees who shall receive seven (7) paid holidays.

Ten (10) Months

Bus Aides/Monitors	186 days (9 months)
Bus Operators	186 days (9 months)
Clerks	191 days
Library Clerks	191 days

Lunchroom Personnel	191 days
Paraprofessionals	191 days
Eleven (11) Months	
Nurse	224 days
Parent Facilitator	224 days
Twelve (12) Months	
Clerical/Computer	248 days
Custodial Personnel	248 days
Maintenance Personnel	248 days
Transportation Personnel	248 days
Migrant	248 days

ARTICLE X – LEAVES

(A) Sick Leave

- Each member of the bargaining unit is entitled to four (4) days of sick leave with Instructional unit members being credited as of the first day of employment and Non-Instructional unit members being credited as of the last day of the first month of employment, and then earn one (1) day of sick leave at the end of each calendar month of employment, provided that the unit member shall be entitled to earn no more than one (1) day of sick leave times the number of months of employment during the year of employment.
- 2) When an employee is out for more than three (3) consecutive days the employee must return to work with a doctor's note.
- (B) Sick leave shall be accumulated from year to year and there shall be no limit on the number of days of sick leave a member can accrue, provided at least one-half (1/2) of this cumulative leave be established within the Madison County School District. A member returning to the system after a leave of absence or resignation shall be entitled to the accrued balance credited at the time of leave or resignation, provided the leave had not been transferred to another county or state agency or used.
- (C) Members of the bargaining unit shall be entitled to transfer sick leave from other Florida school systems and state agencies which are participants in any Florida Retirement System.
- (D) Illness in the Line of Duty
 - In case of disability, or illness-in-the-line-of-duty, the unit member shall continue in full without reduction in accumulated sick leave if the following conditions are met:
 - a) The principal/immediate supervisor shall be notified as soon as the injury or illness occurs;
 - b) The unit member shall file a written claim signed by the principal or the immediate supervisor for attachment to the payroll report for the period in which the illness or injury occurs;

- c) In case of injury, a certificate from a licensed physician may be required, and in the case of a claim relating to a contagious or infectious disease, the unit member shall file a statement from a licensed physician certifying that, beyond a reasonable doubt, the contagious or infectious disease was contracted at school during the time the unit member was engaged in school work;
- d) When the above conditions and requirements are met, the unit member will be allowed illness-in-the-line-of-duty leave, as determined by the BOARD, provided that the unit member is under contract during the time such leave and compensation;
- e) Such additional leave shall be approved subject to the certificate in (a) above being submitted to the Superintendent, for approval, prior to such leave being allowed and further that the certificate shall be dated at, or near the end of, the initial ten (10) days leave. When illness-in-the-line-of-duty leave is denied, in part or in full, the unit member may use accumulated sick leave in accordance with appropriate policies.

(E) Personal Leave

Six (6) days of personal leave shall be allowed for each unit member. These days shall be non-cumulative and shall be charged to accrued sick leave. Requests for personal leave shall be made at least two (2) days in advance and the granting of such leave shall be deemed made upon application unless more than ten percent (10%) of the staff of any school/work site requests such leave on the same day(s) in which case the immediate supervisor shall determine those unit members who may be granted leave based on those first notifying the immediate supervisor and upon available substitutes. In the case of an emergency, leave forms will be completed as soon as possible after the unit member returns from personal leave. Such leave will not normally be used to extend school holidays or be used on the final instructional days of the school year, without supervisory approval.

(F) Jury Duty

Any unit member who is subpoenaed for jury duty shall apply for temporary duty elsewhere leave and attach a copy of the subpoena with the application. This section shall also apply to witness duty provided that the unit member is subpoenaed as a witness in connection with his/her official duties or in a court action in which he/she is not a party to the litigation. The unit member shall retain any compensation received.

(G) Family Leave

A unit member shall be eligible for a family leave of absence. The member shall notify her immediate supervisor concerning the appropriate time to begin such leave. Accrued sick leave days may be used during family leave of absence if the unit member so desires. Members of the bargaining unit who take family leave shall return to duty, after completion of the leave, to her former position, if so requested. A unit member on family leave or the parent(s) of a newly adopted child under the age of six (6) may be granted a leave of up to one (1) year, if requested. Such member(s) may remain a member of the appropriate retirement system by making application and paying the full local and personal contributions.

(H) Twelve Month Vacation Days

Personnel employed on a full-time basis, twelve (12) months, shall earn twelve (12) annual leave days per calendar year during the first ten (10) years of employment. One and one-fourth (1 $\frac{1}{4}$) days per month shall be granted to unit members with between eleven (11) and fifteen (15) years of employment. Unit members with more than fifteen (15) years of employment shall receive one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$ days per month.

(I) Donation of Sick Leave

Transfer of sick leave to another district employee: An employee may transfer earned sick leave to any district employee for their use in cases of injury or illness.

- a) In order to access such leave, an employee must provide medical documentation of the illness or injury along with a written request for leave to be transferred.
- b) The receiving employee must use all of their accrued sick leave before using donated sick leave.
- c) Any employee wishing to donate sick leave in this program must maintain a minimum of five (5) sick days in their own district account.
- d) The donated sick leave is not transferred until the employee receiving it actually needs to use it.

(J) Bereavement Leave

Employees will be granted three (3) days bereavement leave due to the death in the immediate family. Immediate family shall be defined as father, mother, brother, sister, husband, wife, children, step-parent, step-child, grandparents, or member who is living in his/her own household. Bereavement leave is of special nature and may not be deferred or converted to any other purpose and will not be deducted from earned leave. It is not charged against any other leave account. The employee will not be paid for days not scheduled to work. A published obituary or other proof of death will be required for documentation and must be attached to the leave form.

ARTICLE XI – EMPLOYEE AUTHORITY AND PROTECTION

- (A) Support for Personnel
 - 1) Education Support Professional_shall be permitted to refer students to the administration when they observe violations of the school rules, regulations, and the Madison County Code of Student Conduct.
 - 2) The BOARD recognizes its responsibility to give all reasonable support and assistance to employees with respect to the maintenance of control of discipline. Therefore, when an employee refers a student to an administrator for disciplinary action, administrative action will be consistent with the Student Conduct and Discipline Code.
- (B) Support for Bus Operators
 - 1) All referrals on student disciplinary problems made by bus operators shall be made on the approved disciplinary form and the bus operator will receive a copy of the form indicating actions taken by the administration.

- 2) The school bus operator shall preserve order and good behavior on the part of all students being transported on school buses.
- 3) The school district shall require a system of progressive discipline of transported students for actions which are prohibited by the Code of Student Conduct. Disciplinary actions, including suspension of students from riding on school district owned or contracted school buses, shall be subject to school board policies and procedures and may be imposed by the principal or principal's designee. The principal or principal's designee may delegate any disciplinary authority to school bus operators except for suspension of students from riding the bus.
- 4) The school bus operator shall have the authority to control students during the time students are on the school bus but shall not have such authority when students are waiting at the school bus stop or when students are enroute to or from the school bus stop except when the bus is present at the stop.
- 5) If an emergency should develop due to the conduct of students on the bus, the bus driver may take such steps as are immediately necessary to protect the students on the bus.
- 6) Bus operators shall not be required to operate a bus under conditions in which one or more students pose a clear and present danger to the safety of the driver or other students, or the safety of the bus while in operation. The school district shall have measures in place designed to protect the bus operator from threats or physical injury from students.
- 7) In the case of a student having engaged in violent or blatantly unsafe actions while riding the school bus, the district shall take corrective measures to ensure, to the extent feasible, that such actions are not repeated prior to reassigning the student to the bus.
- (C) Reasonable Force

1) Any case of assault upon any unit member shall be promptly reported to the .immediate supervisor and/or school principal.

- 2) Standards for Use of Reasonable Force
 - a. The School Board will adopt standards of use of reasonable force by district school board personnel consistent with s. 1006.11, Florida Statutes and State Board of Education Rules. Such standards shall be distributed to each school in the district and shall provide guidance to the employees in receiving the limitations on liability as specified in Article XI, (C), 2.

b. Except in the case of excessive force or cruel and unusual punishment,	
an employee shall not be civilly or criminally liable for any action carried	out
in conformity with the State Board of Education and District School	
Board rules regarding the control, discipline, suspension, and expulsion	of
students including, but not limited to, any exercise of authority under	s.
1003.32 or 1006.9.	

- c. Employees shall have the right to use reasonable force to protect themselves and others from harm. Recognizing that every situation is different, the following are general rules of conduct for employees in the event of a fight between students:
 - i. Call or send for help
 - ii. Tell the student to stop fighting
 - iii. Remove other students from the area
 - iv. Remove any objects or furniture from around the students in conflict to prevent further injury
- (D) Time lost by a unit member in connection with any incident covered by this Article shall be handled as follows:
 - 1) Time for appearance before a judicial body or legal authority shall result in no loss of wages or reduction in accumulated leave and
 - 2) The employee involved must be subpoenaed for the legal appearance.
- (E) If a complaint or lawsuit is filed against any unit member or any employee is sued as a result of any action taken by the employee while in legitimate pursuit of his/her employment, the BOARD may, at its discretion, underwrite the cost of legal counsel and render assistance to the unit member in his/her defense.

ARTICLE XII – REDUCTION IN PERSONNEL

- (A) Layoffs
 - Prior to any action by the BOARD, the names, school, and work sites of all unit members whose employment is to be terminated or non-renewed because of a Reduction in Force shall be given, in writing, to the ASSOCIATION and the unit members involved. The superintendent and the BOARD shall determine the job classifications and the number of positions affected in each classification in the school/worksite(s) in which reductions shall be made.
 - 2) Should the BOARD decide to layoff unit members, such layoffs will be based on the following criteria:
 - a) Unit members employed for the first time for the current school year shall constitute the first layoff pool;
 - b) Unit members who have completed less than two (2) years of service in Madison County, who are not in the initial layoff pool, shall constitute the second layoff pool;
 - c) Should the Superintendent have to make a choice between unit members with identical district wide seniority, he/she shall consider the following criteria: employment qualifications, performance record, and the capacity to meet the employment needs of the District. Seniority shall be determined by the

unbroken service from the initial date of employment beginning with the date of BOARD approval or appointment and including approved leaves.

3) An employee who has been transferred to a job classification with less pay as a result of reduction in force, will not have his/her pay reduced. However, once the employee's same/similar job becomes available, the employee must transfer to that position to continue the higher pay. If the employee refuses the transfer, the employee will be paid in accordance with the salary schedule for his/her current position.

B) Recall

- 1) The BOARD and the Superintendent shall determine the areas in the school system in which Recall will be made and the number of unit members to be recalled.
- Recall will be implemented using the same criteria as Reduction In Force, except in reverse order. Recall notice shall be made by certified letter to the unit member's last known address.
- 3) No new unit members shall be hired in a laid-off unit work area until all fully qualified laid-off unit members of that work area have been recalled or have declined or failed to accept Recall {within two (2) weeks of recall notice}. Failure to respond to the letter of Recall within the time required automatically terminates the unit member's right of Recall. Each unit member shall keep the District's personnel office advised of his/her current mailing address.

ARTICLE XIII – TRANSFERS, PROMOTIONS AND VACANCIES

(A) Transfers

- Unit members that desire to transfer to another school or work site location shall file a written statement of such desire, one copy of which shall be filed with the Superintendent or designee, and one (1) copy with the immediate supervisor. Such requests shall receive immediate review for possible recommendation by the Superintendent.
- 2) Voluntary transfer of a unit member will be made on the following basis:
 - a) Needs of the Madison County School District;
 - b) Qualifications;
 - c) Mutual agreement of unit member and administration <u>at both locations;</u>
 - d) Contributions unit member could make to the new position; <u>and</u>,
 - e) Opportunity for skill growth by the unit member.
- 3) When an involuntary transfer of any unit member occurs, the affected unit member will be given first consideration when the same/similar position becomes available at the original work site.

Involuntary transfers may be made to provide for maintenance of the current school program within the District; however, such an involuntary transfer may not occur more than twice in five (5) consecutive years. This will not prohibit the movement of personnel if a work site closes or to achieve a racial balance in the school system.

- 4) A copy of the transfer shall be filed with the Superintendent or designee and one (1) copy with the immediate supervisor, and (1) copy with the ASSOCIATION's president.
- 5) Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed in such a way as to prohibit the BOARD from providing racial balance within different job classifications, schools, or work sites.

B) Vacancies

- 1) All vacancies or newly created positions shall be posted district-wide, at each school/work site, by the Superintendent or designee at least five (5) days for all applicants/transfers to apply prior to making a recommendation for appointment. The notices for the vacancies will be posted on the website and school site areas. Such notices will include the job description, effective date of vacancy, kind of qualifications necessary, information concerning the securing and deadline for filing the application. When a current employee requests a transfer, and both administrators agree, then the employee shall be awarded the position upon the Superintendent's approval. If two or more current employees request a transfer for the same position, the receiving administrator will interview all interested employees.
- 2) Notice of positions carrying salary supplements will be posted as they become available during the school year or summer. The notices shall be posted in all school/work sites. Positions will be filed on a competitive basis. It shall not be necessary to post a supplemental position on a District-wide basis if the position can be filled from within the school site staff.
- 3) Employees of the bargaining unit of equal qualifications to non-employees, will be given first consideration when filling vacancies.
- 4) The posting of notices of vacancies which occur between July 15th and September 1st shall not require the ten (10) days' notice, as specified in (B)(1) above, prior to the recommendation for appointment.

ARTICLE XIV – EMPLOYEE ASSIGNMENTS

- (A) The immediate supervisor/principal shall have complete authority for the assignment of unit members within a school/work site within the limits of the appropriate Job Description.
- (B) Unit members shall be arranged into the following employment categories:
 - 1) Secretaries, Receptionists
 - 2) Bookkeepers, Fiscal Support Staff
 - 3) Network Personnel
 - 4) Bus Monitors
 - 5) General and Library Clerks
 - 6) Paraprofessionals/Child Development Associates
 - 7) Custodians
 - 8) Maintenance

- 9) Bus Mechanics
- 10) Bus operators
- 11) Food Service Personnel
- 12) Nurses
- 13) Migrant Recruiter
- (C) Within four (4) weeks after beginning initial employment, or beginning a change in job classification, each unit member will receive a copy of his/her job description.

ARTICLE XV – ASSESSMENT

- (A) Each fiscal year, all unit members shall be given a copy of the evaluation criteria and evaluation form. This shall include an explanation and discussion of the evaluation process and the means by which the criteria will be evaluated. The evaluation will be completed by the end of March of the fiscal year or ninety (90) days from the individual unit member's initial date of employment, whichever is later.
- (B) All observations of the unit member to be used in the evaluation shall be made while the employee is on duty.
- (C) All evaluations shall be reduced to writing with the execution of the approved form. The evaluator and the unit member shall sign the evaluation form. The signature of the unit member shall indicate that the unit member has read the form but does not necessarily mean that the unit member agrees with its contents.
- (D) Any conference or hearing with a unit member regarding discharge, demotion or other change in the unit member's assignment or status shall be conducted in a manner so as not to abrogate the unit member's rights according to Florida School Laws, the rules, and regulations of the State Board of Education and the provisions of this agreement.
- (E) In cases where need for improvement is cited, the written evaluation will include a description of the weakness, the specific improvements desired and a statement of how the desired improvements are to be obtained, and assistance in obtaining the desired improvements.
- (F) Evaluations may be grieved pursuant to Article V, Level Two to redress any procedural concerns by the grievant.

ARTICLE XVI – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- (A) Nothing contained herein shall be considered to deny or restrict the BOARD of its rights, responsibilities, and authority under the General School Laws of Florida or any other laws or regulations.
- (B) Except as specifically stated by this Agreement, all rights, powers, authority the BOARD had prior to this Agreement are retained by the BOARD.

ARTICLE XVII – COMPENSATION

- (A) The salary schedules for all unit members shall be set forth in the appendix of this Agreement.
- (B) Unit members shall be paid on the last day of each month.
- (C) When unit members are approved to participate in an in-service training session during their regular working hours/days, the unit member shall receive their regular compensation. All other approved in-service training will be compensated at the rate as set forth in Appendix A (2).
- (D) Any non-instructional unit member requested, in writing, to work beyond his/her normal workday shall receive their regular rate of pay or may elect for hour for hour compensatory time until forty (40) hours of creditable work per week has been completed. Any additional hours beyond forty (40) hours, as mentioned above, shall be either paid or receive compensatory time at the rate of time and one-half for such additional hours, in accordance with the Fair Labor Standards Act (19 USC Chapter 8) with the option of either monetary compensation or compensatory time residing with the employee.
- (E) All unit members shall receive travel reimbursement in accordance with Law and State Board of Education Regulations. The unit member shall be reimbursed for travel in accordance with Board Policy for conferences and workshops requiring overnight stay or actual expenses for lesser periods of time. Unit members assigned temporary duty elsewhere for the purpose of attending local or out of county workshops or conferences shall be paid their regular daily rate for each day of assignment.
- (F) All other matters relating to compensation shall be included in the Appendix of this Agreement.
- (G) Unit members will be provided an opportunity for direct deposit of payroll checks.
- (H) A paraprofessional III who obtains the hours required for paraprofessional I or II shall have their pay adjusted within 20 days upon proof of verification. Pay shall be adjusted retroactive to the date of completion of the hours. Proof of verification must be done by the end of postplanning to be eligible for retroactive pay that year. If not done by the deadline, the new pay status begins with the start of the contract year in which proof of verification is submitted.
- (I) The BOARD agrees to pay the expense of any vaccination required by the BOARD to work for the district.
- (J) Paraprofessionals who substitute more than ten (10) consecutive days and assume all the duties of a classroom teacher including lesson plans, grades and attendance, shall receive an additional five dollars (\$5.00) per hour<u>.</u>

ARTICLE XVIII – INSURANCE

(A) Effective October 1, 2021, the Board agrees to pay annually, an amount not to exceed, four thousand eight hundred dollars (\$4,800.00) to any of the District's_designated group health

insurance plans for each member of the bargaining unit covered by this Agreement. Those employees not selecting any of the District's group health insurance options will be placed in the HIP program and will receive additional group life insurance, disability, and hospital indemnity

- (B) In order to provide for fiscal stability with regard to insurance costs, the BOARD and the ASSOCIATION hereby agree that is their intent to keep the BOARD'S contribution capped at the same amount stated in Section (A) above.
- (C) The BOARD and the ASSOCIATION agree that the local insurance committee shall have the authority to seek Request For Proposals (RFP) for the complete insurance package which includes a Major Medical Plan and a Cafeteria Plan. The Union President shall appoint three members to the insurance committee and one retiree_representative. The Superintendent will appoint up to three members to serve on the same committee. A_Board member representative shall also serve on the same committee. This committee will make recommendations to the Negotiation Table as to which provider should be chosen to serve the Madison School District in providing a Major Medical Plan and a Cafeteria Plan.

ARTICLE XIX – TERMINAL PAY

- (A) The BOARD shall provide terminal pay for accumulated Sick Leave to all unit members upon application. If termination is by death of an employee, any terminal pay to which the employee may have been entitled shall be made to his/her beneficiaries upon application. However, such terminal pay shall not exceed an amount determined as follows:
 - 1) During the first three (3) years of service in Madison County, the daily rate of pay multiplied by thirty-five percent (35%) times the number of days of accumulated sick leave.
 - 2) During the next three (3) years of service in Madison County, the daily rate of pay multiplied by forty percent (40%) times the number of days of accumulated sick leave.
 - 3) During the next three (3) years of service in Madison County, the daily rate of pay multiplied by forty-five percent (45%) times the number of days of accumulated sick leave.
 - 4) During the next three (3) years of service in Madison County, the daily rate of pay multiplied by fifty percent (50%) times the number of days of accumulated sick leave.
 - 5) During and after the thirteenth (13th) year of service in Madison County, the daily rate of pay multiplied by one hundred percent (100%) times the number of days of accumulated sick leave;
 - (a) The BOARD may, at its discretion, follow these conditions when the total terminal pay exceeds five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00):
 - (i) Pay the entire amount in a single lump sum,
 - (ii) Prorate the entire amount over a period of months, not to exceed thirtysix (36) months, as established by the BOARD, or,

(iii) Allow the employee to select an alternative payment method based on BOARD approval.

ARTICLE XX – MISCELLANEOUS

- (A) In the event that any provision of this Agreement is judged to be contrary to State or Federal Statute by a court of competent jurisdiction, it shall be void until modified through negotiations, of the effective provisions, without delay. All other provisions shall remain in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement.
- (B) This Agreement shall supersede any rules, policies, regulations, or past practices of the BOARD which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement.
- (C) Any individual contract between the BOARD and an individual member of either bargaining unit shall be made expressly subject to the terms of this Agreement.
- (D) Members of the bargaining units shall retain all rights not superseded by the terms of this Agreement.
- (E) A copy of this agreement entitled "*Agreement Between The School Board of Madison County, Florida, And The Madison County Education Association*" will be made available to all employees via the School Board of Madison County website. An editable electronic copy and a printed copy will be given to the Madison County Education Association. Two printed copies will be located at each worksite: one copy located in the main office and one copy in the staff work/break room. Upon employee request, printed contracts will be provided at their worksite by their worksite administrator.
- (F) A current set of BOARD policies shall be on the Madison County School Board website.

ARTICLE XXI – TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of the 11th day of May 2022 and shall continue in effect through June 30, 2024. This Agreement shall not be extended orally. We, the members of the respective bargaining teams, have approved the foregoing Agreement and recommend its adoption by the parties which we represent.

FOR THE ASSOCIATION

-

FOR THE BOARD

Annette Kinsey, Chief Negotiator

Leonard Dietzen, Chief Negotiator

Caulette Hicks, President MCEA

Shirley Joseph, Superintendent

Rhonda Alexander, Secretary

Bart Alford, Board Chairperson

ARTICLE XXII – RATIFICATION

This Agreement was ratified by a majority vote in favor in an election for members of the bargaining units represented by the ASSOCIATION on ______, 2022.

Madison County Education Association

By:_____

Caulette Hicks, President

Attest:_____

Rhonda Alexander, Secretary

This Agreement was ratified by a vote of 5 in favor and 0 against in a public hearing by the BOARD on ______, 2022.

District School Board of Madison County, Florida

By:____

Bart Alford, Board Chairperson

Attest:_____

Shirley Joseph, Superintendent

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A-1 ESP SALARY SCHEDULE

	Paraprofessional 191 days								
STEP	NA3 NA2		NA1	NCC	NMT	NCD			
		Practus -		Recep	Media				
	High Sch	60	AA Degree	Clerk	Clerk	Child Dev Assoc			
0	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00			
1	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00			
2	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00			
3	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00			
4	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,528.00			
5	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$22,138.00			
6	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$22,747.00			
7	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$23,356.00			
8	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$23,996.00			
9	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$24,575.00			
10	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$25,184.00			
11	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$25,793.00			
12	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$26,403.00			
13	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$27,012.00			
14	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$27,621.00			
15	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$28,231.00			
16	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$28,840.00			
17	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,877.00	\$21,877.00	\$29,449.00			
18	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$22,329.00	\$22,329.00	\$30,059.00			
19	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$22,782.00	\$22,782.00	\$30,668.00			
20	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$23,234.00	\$23,234.00	\$31,277.00			
21	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$21,637.00	\$23,687.00	\$23,687.00	\$31,886.00			
22	\$21,488.00	\$21,488.00	\$22,051.00	\$24,140.00	\$24,140.00	\$32,496.00			
23	\$21,488.00	\$21,566.00	\$22,464.00	\$24,592.00	\$24,592.00	\$33,105.00			
24	\$21,488.00	\$21,962.00	\$22,878.00	\$25,045.00	\$25,045.00	\$33,714.00			
25	\$21,728.00	22,621.00	\$23,564.00	\$25,796.00	\$25,796.00	\$34,726.00			
26	\$22,380.00	23,300.00	\$24,271.00	\$26,570.00	\$26,570.00	\$35,767.00			
27	\$25,047.00	26,076.00	\$27,163.00	\$29,737.00	\$29,737.00	\$40,031.00			
28	\$25,441.00	26,487.00	\$27,590.00	\$30,205.00	\$30,205.00	\$40,660.00			
29	\$26,293.00	27,374.00	\$28,514.00	\$31,217.00	\$31,217.00	\$42,022.00			
30	\$26,861.00	27,965.00	\$29,130.00	\$31,891.00	\$31,891.00	\$42,930.00			

Clerical - Support Staff 248 days									
STEP	NCI	NCF NCP		NNM	NPR				
				Network	Asst Network				
	Clerical III - High School	Clerical II - AA	Clerical I - BS	Manager	Manager				
0	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,035.00	\$29,760.00				
1	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,185.00	\$29,760.00				
2	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33 <i>,</i> 685.00	\$29,760.00				
3	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$34,696.00	\$29,760.00				
4	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$35,706.00	\$29,760.00				
5	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$36,717.00	\$29,760.00				
6	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,896.00	\$37,727.00	\$29,760.00				
7	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,697.00	\$38,738.00	\$29,760.00				
8	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,498.00	\$39,749.00	\$29,760.00				
9	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$32,298.00	\$40,759.00	\$29,760.00				
10	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,099.00	\$41,770.00	\$29,969.00				
11	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,900.00	\$42,780.00	\$30,694.00				
12	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$34,701.00	\$43,791.00	\$31,419.00				
13	\$29,760.00	\$29,983.00	\$35,502.00	\$44,801.00	\$32,144.00				
14	\$29,760.00	\$30,660.00	\$36,302.00	\$45,812.00	\$32,869.00				
15	\$29,760.00	\$31,336.00	\$37,103.00	\$46,823.00	\$33,594.00				
16	\$29,760.00	\$32,012.00	\$37,904.00	\$47,833.00	\$34,320.00				
17	\$29,760.00	\$32,689.00	\$38,705.00	\$48,844.00	\$35,045.00				
18	\$30,059.00	\$33,365.00	\$39,505.00	\$49,854.00	\$35,770.00				
19	\$30,668.00	\$34,041.00	\$40,306.00	\$50,865.00	\$36,495.00				
20	\$31,277.00	\$34,718.00	\$41,107.00	\$51,875.00	\$37,220.00				
21	\$31,886.00	\$35,394.00	\$41,908.00	\$52,886.00	\$37,945.00				
22	\$32,496.00	\$36,070.00	\$42,790.00	\$53,896.00	\$38,670.00				
23	\$33,105.00	\$36,747.00	\$43,509.00	\$54,907.00	\$39,395.00				
24	\$33,714.00	\$37,423.00	\$44,310.00	\$55,918.00	\$40,120.00				
25	\$34,726.00	38,546.00	\$45,639.00	\$57,595.00	\$41,324.00				
26	\$35,767.00	39,702.00	\$47,009.00	\$59,323.00	\$42,563.00				
27	\$40,031.00	44,434.00	\$52,612.00	\$66,393.00	\$47,636.00				
28	\$40,660.00	45,133.00	\$53,440.00	\$67,438.00	\$48,385.00				
29	\$42,022.00	46,645.00	\$55,230.00	\$69,697.00	\$50,006.00				
30	\$42,930.00	47,653.00	\$56,423.00	\$71,202.00	\$51,086.00				

District School Board of Madison County
2022-2023

Food Service 191 Days									
		1004	5011100 15	1 0 4 9 5					
STEP	NF1	NF2	NF3	NFW	NF4				
	LR-Manager MCHS/MCCS	LR-Manager GMS/LES/PES	LR-Assist. Manager	LR. 7 Hr. Worker	LR. 4 Hr. Worker				
0	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
1	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
2	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
3	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
4	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
5	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
6	\$20,602.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
7	\$21,154.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
8	\$21,706.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
9	\$22,258.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
10	\$22,810.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
11	\$23,361.00			\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
12	\$23,913.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
13	\$24,465.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
14	\$25,017.00	\$20,440.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
15	\$25,569.00	\$20,891.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
16	\$26,121.00	\$21,342.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
17	\$26,673.00	\$21,792.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
18	\$27,224.00	\$22,243.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
19	\$27,776.00	\$22,694.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
20	\$28,328.00	\$23,145.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
21	\$28,880.00	\$23,596.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
22	\$29,432.00	\$24,047.00	\$20,055.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
23	\$29,894.00	\$24,498.00	\$20,289.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
24	\$30,535.00	\$24,949.00	\$20,662.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,460.00				
25	\$31,452.00	25,697.00	\$21,282.00	\$20,389.00	\$11,651.00				
26	\$32,395.00	26,468.00	\$21,920.00	\$21,001.00	\$12,003.00				
27	\$36,256.00	29,622.00	\$24,533.00	\$23,504.00	\$13,431.00				
28	\$36,827.00	30,088.00	\$24,919.00	\$23,874.00	\$13,638.00				
29	\$38,061.00	31,096.00	\$25,754.00	\$24,674.00	\$14,096.00				
30	\$38,883.00	31,768.00	\$26,310.00	\$25,207.00	\$14,401.00				

Bus Driver/Monitor 186 Days								
Bus Britely it								
NBL	NBM							
Bus Driver Long Run	Bus Monitor							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,160.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,341.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,645.00	\$11,160.00							
\$11,949.00	\$11,160.00							
\$12,252.00	\$11,160.00							
\$12,556.00	\$11,160.00							
\$12,860.00	\$11,160.00							
\$13,164.00	\$11,160.00							
\$13,467.00	\$11,160.00							
\$13,771.00	\$11,160.00							
\$14,075.00	\$11,160.00							
\$14,379.00	\$11,160.00							
\$14,683.00	\$11,160.00							
\$14,986.00	\$11,160.00							
\$15,290.00	\$11,160.00							
\$15,594.00	\$11,160.00							
\$15,898.00	\$11,160.00							
\$16,201.00	\$11,160.00							
\$16,505.00	\$11,160.00							
\$16,809.00	\$11,160.00							
\$17,313.00	\$11,286.00							
\$17,833.00	\$11,624.00							
\$19,958.00	\$12,692.00							
\$20,272.00	\$12,897.00							
\$20,951.00	\$13,329.00							
\$21,404.00	\$13,617.00							
	NBL Bus Driver Long Run \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,160.00 \$11,265.00 \$11,252.00 \$12,252.00 \$12,252.00 \$12,250.00 \$12,860.00 \$13,164.00 \$13,164.00 \$13,164.00 \$13,164.00 \$13,467.00 \$14,075.00 \$14,379.00 \$14,683.00 \$14,683.00 \$14,986.00 \$14,986.00 \$15,594.00 \$15,594.00 \$15,594.00 \$16,201.00 \$16,809.00 \$16,809.00 \$17,313.00 \$17,833.00 \$19,958.00 \$20,272.00 \$20,951.00							

	Custodial - Maintenance 248 Days									
STEP	NM3	NM2	NM1	NAC	NWD	NT2	NT1	NMB		
	Custo-4 Hr.	Custodial II	Custodial I	Maintenance Worker	Warehouse Clerk Delivery	Mechanic II	Mechanic I	Mechanic I Bus Inspector		
0	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
1	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
2	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
3	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
4	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
5	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
6	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
7	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,863.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
8	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,642.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
9	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,421.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
10	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$32,200.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
11	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$32,979.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00		
12	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,758.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,175.00		
13	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$34,537.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,871.00		
14	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$35,316.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,949.00	\$31,567.00		
15	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$36,095.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,610.00	\$32,264.00		
16	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$36,874.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,271.00	\$32,960.00		
17	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$37,653.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,931.00	\$33,656.00		
18	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$38,432.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$32,592.00	\$34,353.00		
19	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$39,211.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,253.00	\$35,049.00		
20	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$39,990.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,937.00	\$33,913.00	\$35,745.00		
21	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$40,769.00	\$29,760.00	\$30,520.00	\$34,574.00	\$36,442.00		
22	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$41,548.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,103.00	\$35,235.00	\$37,138.00		
23	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$42,327.00	\$29,760.00	\$31,686.00	\$35,895.00	\$37,834.00		
24	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$43,106.00	\$29,760.00	\$32,269.00	\$36,556.00	\$38,531.00		
25	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$44,399.00	\$29,760.00	\$33,237.00	\$37,653.00	\$39,687.00		
26	\$14,880.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,760.00	\$45,731.00	\$29,760.00	\$34,235.00	\$38,782.00	\$40,877.00		
27	\$15,069.00	\$ 30,137.00	\$33,168.00	\$51,182.00	\$33,168.00	\$38,314.00	\$43,404.00	\$45,749.00		
28	\$15,307.00	\$ 30,611.00	\$33,690.00	\$51,897.00	\$33,690.00	\$38,916.00	\$44,087.00	\$46,468.00		
29	\$15,813.00	\$ 31,636.00	\$34,819.00	\$53,729.00	\$34,819.00	\$40,220.00	\$45,564.00	\$48,025.00		
30	\$16,160.00	\$ 32,319.00	\$35,571.00	\$54,890.00	\$35,571.00	\$41,089.00	\$46,584.00	\$49,062.00		

Support Staff 11/Month - 224 Days						
STEP	NNU					
	Nurse					
	¢25,200,00					
0	\$25,200.00 \$25,200.00					
2	\$25,200.00					
3	\$25,200.00					
4	\$25,200.00					
5	\$25,200.00					
6	\$25,200.00					
7	\$25,200.00					
8	\$25,200.00					
9	\$25,200.00					
10	\$25,200.00					
11	\$25,200.00					
12	\$25,200.00					
13	\$25,200.00					
14	\$25,200.00					
15	\$25,200.00					
16	\$25,200.00					
17	\$25,200.00					
18	\$25,200.00					
19	\$25,200.00					
20	\$25,468.00					
21	\$25,965.00					
22	\$26,461.00					
23	\$26,957.00					
24	\$27,453.00					
25	\$28,277.00					
26	\$29,125.00					
27	\$32,596.00					
28	\$33,108.00					
29	\$34,217.00					
30	\$34,956.00					

	District School Board of Madison County									
10/Month - 186-196 Days - NOT USED						11-12/Month - 248 Days - NOT USED				
								<u>,.</u>		
STEP	NAH	NTR	NTO	NFC	NBR	NPE	NET	NSF	NPF-10	NPF-11
	Personal Health Care	ROTC Non- Instructional	Truant Officer Counselor	Lunchoom Cook	Bus Driver Regular Run	Plant Engineer	Electric Tech	Shop Foreman	Parent Facilitator	Parent Facilitator
	186	196	196	191					Not Used	Not Used
0	\$13,857.00	23,983.00	37,590.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$22,706.00	33,035.00	\$29,760.00	23,983.00	\$28,126.66
1	\$14,007.00	\$24,133.00	\$37,740.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$22 <i>,</i> 856.00	\$33,185.00	\$29,760.00	\$24,133.00	\$28,302.58
2	\$14,507.00	\$24,633.00	\$38,240.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$23,356.00	\$33,685.00	\$29,760.00	\$24,633.00	\$28,888.96
3	\$14,942.00	\$25,372.00	\$39,388.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$24,057.00	\$34,696.00	\$29,760.00	\$25,372.00	\$29,755.64
4	\$15,377.00	\$26,111.00	\$40,535.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$24,758.00	\$35,706.00	\$29,760.00	\$26,111.00	\$30,622.32
5	\$15,813.00	\$26,850.00	\$41,682.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$25,458.00	\$36,717.00	\$29,760.00	\$26,850.00	\$31,489.01
6	\$16,248.00	\$27,589.00	\$42,829.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$26,159.00	\$37,727.00	\$29,760.00	\$27,586.00	\$32,352.17
7	\$16,683.00	\$28,328.00	\$43,977.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$26,860.00	\$38,738.00	\$29,760.00	\$28,328.00	\$33,222.37
8	\$17,118.00	\$29,067.00	\$45,124.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$27,560.00	\$39,749.00	\$29,760.00	\$29,067.00	\$34,089.05
9	\$17,553.00	\$29,806.00	\$46,271.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,160.00	\$28,261.00	\$40,759.00	\$29,841.00	\$29,806.00	\$34,955.73
10	\$17,989.00	\$30,545.00	\$47,418.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,297.00	\$28,962.00	\$41,770.00	\$30,581.00	\$30,545.00	\$35,822.41
11	\$18,424.00	\$31,284.00	\$48,565.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,570.00	\$29,662.00	\$42,780.00	\$31,321.00	\$31,284.00	\$36,689.09
12	\$18,859.00	\$32,023.00	\$49,713.00	\$20,055.00	\$11,844.00	\$30,363.00	\$43,791.00	\$32,060.00	\$32,023.00	\$37,555.77
13	\$19,294.00	\$32,762.00	\$50,860.00	\$20,055.00	\$12,117.00	\$31,064.00	\$44,801.00	\$32,800.00	\$32,762.00	\$38,422.45
14	\$19,730.00	\$33,501.00	\$52,007.00	\$20,055.00	\$12,390.00	\$31,765.00	\$45,812.00	\$33,540.00	\$33,501.00	\$39,289.13
15	\$20,165.00	\$34,240.00	\$53,154.00	\$20,055.00	\$12,663.00	\$32,465.00	\$46,823.00	\$34,280.00	\$34,240.00	\$40,155.81
16	\$20,600.00	\$34,979.00	\$54,301.00	\$20,055.00	\$12,937.00	\$33,166.00	\$47,833.00	\$35,020.00	\$34,979.00	\$41,022.49
17	\$21,035.00	\$35,718.00	\$55,449.00	\$20,055.00	\$13,210.00	\$33,867.00	\$48,844.00	\$35,760.00	\$35,718.00	\$41,889.17
18	\$21,470.00	\$36,457.00	\$56,596.00	\$20,055.00	\$13,483.00	\$34,567.00	\$49,854.00	\$36,500.00	\$36,457.00	\$42,755.85
19	\$21,906.00	\$37,196.00	\$57,743.00	\$20,055.00	\$13,757.00	\$35,268.00	\$50,865.00	\$37,239.00	\$37,196.00	\$43,622.53
20	\$22,341.00	\$37,935.00	\$58,890.00	\$20,055.00	\$14,030.00	\$35,969.00	\$51,875.00	\$37,979.00	\$37,935.00	\$44,489.21
21	\$22,776.00	\$38,674.00	\$60,038.00	\$20,055.00	\$14,303.00	\$36,669.00	\$52,886.00	\$38,719.00	\$38,674.00	\$45,355.90
22	\$23,211.00	\$39,413.00	\$61,185.00	\$20,055.00	\$14,577.00	\$37,370.00	\$53,896.00	\$39,459.00	\$38,408.00	\$45,043.94
23	\$23,646.00	\$40,152.00	\$62,332.00	\$20,055.00	\$14,850.00	\$38,071.00	\$54,907.00	\$40,199.00	\$39,128.00	\$45,888.34
24	\$24,082.00	\$40,891.00	\$63 <i>,</i> 479.00	\$20,055.00	\$15,123.00	\$38,771.00	\$55,918.00	\$40,939.00	\$39,848.00	\$46,732.73
25	\$24,804.00	\$42,117.00	\$ 65,384.00	\$20,055.00	\$15,577.00	\$39,935.00	\$57,595.00	\$42,167.00		\$48,133.03
26	\$25,548.00	\$43,381.00	\$ 67,345.00	\$20,234.00	\$16,044.00	\$41,133.00	\$59,323.00	\$43,432.00	\$ 42,274.00	\$49,577.88
27	\$28,593.00	\$48,551.00	\$ 75,371.00	\$22,645.00	\$17,957.00	\$46,034.00	\$66,393.00	\$48,608.00	\$ 47,312.00	\$55,486.32
28	\$29,042.00	\$49,314.00	\$ 76,557.00	\$23,002.00	\$18,239.00	\$46,759.00	\$67,438.00	\$49,372.00	\$ 48,055.00	\$56,357.70
29	\$0.00	\$ -	\$ 79,122.00	\$23,773.00	\$18,850.00	\$48,325.00	\$ -	\$51,026.00	\$ 49,427.00	\$57,966.74
30	\$0.00	\$ -	\$ 80,831.00	\$24,286.00	\$19,257.00	\$49,369.00	\$ -		\$ 50,739.00	

- (B) Non-instructional personnel entering Madison County with no creditable work experience shall be placed on Salary level Step 0.
- (C) Non-instructional personnel entering Madison County with prior years of creditable employment experience shall be placed on the appropriate Salary Level Step pursuant to the Experience conversion Table. (See Appendix B)
- (D) In years subsequent to the initial year of employment in Madison County, each employee shall advance one (1) Salary Level Step above their prior school year placement for each credited year of employment in Madison County.
- (E) The Experience Conversion Table adopted for the 2002-2003 school year shall remain in effect until specifically changed by mutual agreement between the parties and subsequent ratification.

STEP	248.8
	LL2
31	\$1,500.00
32	\$2,000.00
33	\$2,500.00

Longevity Supplements

Substitute - Hourly Salary Schedule <u>*For informational purposes only:</u>		
Degree Type	Per Hour Pay	
High School Degree	\$15.00	
AA Degree	\$15.00	
BA/BS Degree	\$15.00	
Master's Degree	\$15.00	
Specialist Degree	\$15.00	

Other Substitutes	Per Hour Pay
Custodial	\$15.00
Lunchroom	\$15.00
Paraprofessional	\$15.00
Clerical	\$15.00
Bus Drivers	\$15.00
Bus Trips	\$15.00
Bus Aides	\$15.00

Minimum wage effective 7/1/2022

**The Madison County School Board established and approves the rates of pay for substitutes. These schedules are not subject to bargaining, and therefore, are not required to be negotiated.

APPENDIX A-2

EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES RELATING TO SALARY

EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL

- (A) Substitute Bus Operator Rates: \$15.00 per hour
 - 1) Hamilton County Runsalary Plus \$19 per day
 - 2) Leon County Run.....salary Plus \$19.50 per day
 - 3) Field Trips......Minimum wage as per State and/or Federal guidelines plus \$0.85

(B) Paraprofessional Salary Levels:

- 1) Paraprofessional I A.A. Degree or higher
- 2) Paraprofessional II 60 Semester hours of college credit
- 3) Paraprofessional III High School Diploma or GED
- (C) Hourly employees shall be paid on the appropriate salary schedule consistent with the number of years of credited experience in Madison County.
- (D) All substitutes, other than bus operators, shall receive Minimum wage as per State guidelines.
- (E) Food Service Managers shall be identified as follows:
 - 1) Manager I Madison County High School/Madison County Central School
 - 2) Manager II No Positions Currently Assigned to this Line
 - 3) Manager III All Other Schools/MCCS Assistant Manager
- (F) Non-instructional employees will receive a \$75 per day stipend for in-service activities attended during non-contract hours.

APPENDIX A-2

EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES RELATING TO SALARY

EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL

- (A) Substitute Bus Operator Rates: Minimum wage as per State and/or Federal guidelines plus \$0.85
 - Leon County Run......Salary Plus \$19.50 per day
 Field Trips......Minimum wage as per State and/or Federal guidelines plus \$0.85
- (B) Paraprofessional Salary Levels:
 - 1) Paraprofessional I B.S. Degree or higher
 - 2) Paraprofessional II 60 Semester hours of college credit/A.A.
 - 3) Paraprofessional III High School Diploma or GED WITH Praxis passing score
- (C) Hourly employees shall be paid on the appropriate salary schedule consistent with the number of years of credited experience in Madison County.
- (D) All substitutes, other than bus operators, shall receive Minimum wage as per State guidelines.
- (E) Food Service Managers shall be identified as follows:
 - 1) Manager I Madison County High School/Madison County Central School
 - 2) Manager II All Other Schools/MCCS Assistant Manager
- (F) Non-instructional employees will receive a \$75 per day stipend for in-service activities attended during noncontract hours.

APPENDIX A-3

EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION GUIDELINES

(A) Selection of Drivers for Field Trips

- 1) Priority for selecting bus operators for a field trip shall be as follows:
 - a) Regularly employed bus operators; and
 - b) Any other licensed individual employed by the BOARD.
- 2) The selection list for eligible drivers shall be developed in the following manner:
 - a) A list of all drivers shall be developed based upon seniority.
 - b) The list shall be developed for each school community.
 - c) All drivers who shall desire to be considered for field trip assignments shall complete a card indicating such desire by the fifth (5th) workday of the school year. The Transportation Director shall give each driver the card to be used for this purpose.
 - d) A seniority list of all drivers shall be developed from the returned cards.
 - e) If a driver is appointed for a field trip and turns down the appointment, the driver shall be returned to the end of the list.
 - f) If a field trip is canceled, the driver's name is returned to the top of the list.
 - g) If no driver desires to accept the field trip appointment, the next priority shall be contacted.
 - h) Other school personnel may only be considered when no regular driver accepts the appointment.
 - i) All drivers shall have at least twenty-four (24) hour notice of any field trip or extra-curricular trip, except in emergencies.
- (C) Compensation for Field Trips

1)

- Compensation for extra-curricular field trips shall be: Regular Drivers: Minimum wage as per State and/or Federal guidelines plus \$0.85 Sub Drivers: Minimum wage as per State and/or Federal guidelines plus \$0.85
- 2) The driver shall be given temporary duty elsewhere leave for the day(s) he/she is gone on the trip; however, the drivers will have two (2) hours of driving time subtracted from the trip compensation for each half day missed from their regular route. If there are not enough hours of driving time, the remaining hours shall be subtracted from Supervisory time; however, in no case, shall more hours be given per diem and expenses as prescribed by the State.
- 3) A form shall be filled out by the driver and signed by the teacher/administrator that chaperoned the trip. The form shall contain the time the driver arrived at the point of departure, the time the bus departed, and the time the driver was able to leave the bus at the completion of the trip and a log of supervisory and driving time. The driver will keep one (1) copy of the form, the supervisor of the trip will keep one (1) copy and the transportation director will receive one (1) copy from the driver.

- 4) The driver shall be paid by the BOARD.
- 5) The assignment of duties on the field trip shall be as follows:
 - a) Teachers and/or administrators shall determine the scope of the trip, i.e., destination, departure time, return time, and any subsidiary activities.
 - b) General student supervision and assurance of the cleanliness of the bus throughout the trip to make sure the bus returns in the same condition as when it departed are a shared responsibility of the bus operator and the other school employees. In addition, assistance from the driver(s) in supervision of the students may be requested. Normally, the bus operator shall be responsible for having the bus cleaned following said trip.
 - c) Bus operators shall be in charge of the bus at all times while it is in motion, shall oversee the conduct of the students and bus cleanliness, shall determine if the vehicle is safe and/or secure and that the bus has sufficient fuel.

APPENDIX B

EXPERIENCE CONVERSION TABLE

Credited Years of Job Related Experience	Salary Step Placement
0 or 1	0
2 or 3	1
4 or 5	2
6 or 7	3
8 or 9	4
10 or 11	5
12 or 13	6
14 or 15	7
16	8
17	9
18	10
19	11
20	12
21	13
22	14
23	15
24	16
25	17
26+	18

APPENDIX C

GRIEVANCE FORM

Name:			
Worksite:			
Assignment:			
Home Address:			
Street	City	Zip	
Grievance filed under provisions of Artic	cle:		-
Date of Alleged Violation:			_
Relates to Article(s): Section(s):			_
Statement of Grievance:			
	(Attach additional pages if n	necessary)	
Relief Sought:			
	(Attach additional pages if necess	ary)	
Date:			
Signature of Grievant:			_
 copy to immediate Supervisor copy to Association copy to Grievant copy to Superintendent 			

APPENDIX D

ESP EVALUATION FORM

EDUCATIONAL SUPPORT PROFESSIONAL EVALUATION FORM

INDEX

		ARTICLE
	ES PROVIDED TO ASSOCIATION	VI(G)
AGENDA ITEMS	ASSOCIATION REQUESTS	VI(I)
AGREEMENT	ATTACHED TO INDIVIDUAL CONTRACTS	XXI(C)
AGREEMENT	PROVISION CONTRARY TO LAW VOIDED	XXI(A)
AGREEMENT	SAVINGS CLAUSE	XXI(A)
AGREEMENT	SHARED COST FOR PRINTING	XXI(E)
AGREEMENT	SIGNATORIES	XXII
AGREEMENT	SUPERSEDES BOARD POLICIES AND PRACTICES	XXI(B)
ANNUAL CONTRACT	NOTICE WHEN NOT TO BE RENEWED	VII(C)
ARBITRATION	COSTS	V(K)(6)
ARBITRATION	DEFINITION OF ISSUES	V(K)(7)
ARBITRATOR	LIMITS OF AUTHORITY AND POWER	V(K)(5)
ARBITRATOR	SELECTION PROCESS	V(K)(8)
ARBITRATOR	TIME LIMITS FOR REACHING DECISION	V(K)(2)
ASSAULT	UPON EMPLOYEES	XI(B)
ASSESSMENT	ASSISTANCE TO BE PROVIDED FOR IMPROVEMENT	XV(E)
ASSESSMENT	CRITERIA-DISCUSSED AND EXPLAINED	XV(A)
ASSESSMENT	CRITERIA-ORIENTATION TO, TIME LIMITS	XV(A)
ASSESSMENT	CRITERIA-TO BE PROVIDED	XV(A)
ASSESSMENT	DESCRIPTION OF WEAKNESSES IN WRITING	XV(E)
ASSESSMENT	EMPLOYEES, PROCEDURE AND PROCESS	XV
ASSESSMENT	EVALUATION FORM TO BE PROVIDED EMPLOYEE	XV(A)
ASSESSMENT	EVALUATION TO BE MADE IN WRITING	XV(C)
ASSESSMENT	IMPROVEMENT NEEDED BY EMPLOYEE	XV(E)
ASSESSMENT	OBSERVATIONS	XV(B)
ASSESSMENT	WRITTEN STATEMENT OF IMPROVEMENT DESIRED	XV(E)
ASSOCIATION	EXCLUSIVE BARGAINING AGENT	I(B)
ASSOCIATION	DEFINED	PREAMBLE
ASSOCIATION	LEAVE DAYS ALLOWED	VI(E)(F)
ASSOCIATION	PAYROLL DEDUCTION FOR DUES AND ASSESSMENTS	VI(D)
ASSOCIATION	RIGHT TO REPRESENT GRIEVANT(S)	V(F)
ASSOCIATION	UNIT MEMBERS RIGHT TO JOIN	VI(A)
ASSOCIATION	USE OF BUILDINGS	VI(B)
ASSOCIATION	USE OF EQUIPMENT	VI(C)
ASSOCIATION	USE OF FACILITIES – COST	VI(C)
ASSOCIATION	USES OF FACILITIES – PRIOR APPROVAL	VI(C)
BARGAINING AGENT	DEFINED	II(1)
BOARD	DEFINED	PREAMBLE
BOARD POLICIES	AVAILABLE AT SCHOOL LIBRARIES	XXI(F)
BOARD RIGHTS	DEFINED	XVI
BUILDING ACCESS	TO EMPLOYEES WHEN CLOSED	VIII(A)(11)
BULLETIN BOARDS	AVAILABILITY AND LOCATION	VI(H)
CALCULATORS	ASSOCIATION RIGHT TO USE	VI(C)
CODE OF CONDUCT	REFERRAL OF STUDENTS THEREUNDER	XI(A)
COMPENSATION		XVII
COMPENSATION	FOR INSERVICE ACTIVITIES	XVII(C)
COMPENSATION	PAY DATES FOR EMPLOYEES	XVII(B)
COMPENSATION	TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT	XVII(E)
COMPENSATION	WHILE ON TEMPORARY DUTY ELSEWHERE (TDE)	XVII(E)
COMPENSATORY TIME	PROVISIONS THEREFOR	VIII(A)(7)
COMPLAINTS	PARENTAL OR OTHERS	VII(G)
COMPUTERS	ASSOCIATION USE	VI(C)
CONFERENCE ROOMS	AVAILABILITY	VI(B)
	12	(-)

CONFERENCE	WITH IMMEDIATE SUPERVISOR, REPRESENTATION	VII(B)
CONTRACT	AUTOMATIC MODIFICATION	I(A)
CONTRACT	MAINTENANCE MEETINGS	
		III(C)
CONTRACTUAL STATUS	REDUCTION	VII(H)
CONVERSION TABLE		APPENDIX B
DAYS DEFINED		II(5)
DISCIPLINARY REFERRAL	STUDENTS	XI(Á)(1)
DUE PROCESS HEARING		VII(H)
	ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP	
DUES DEDUCTION		VI(D)
DUES DEDUCTION	NOTICE TO RESCIND	VI(D)
DUPLICATING EQUIPMEN		VI(C)
DUTY FREE MEAL	TIME PERIOD PROVIDED	VIII(A)(8)
DUTY ROSTER	DEVELOPMENT	VIII(B)(4)
EMPLOYER	DEFINITION	II(4)
END OF SCHOOL YEAR		II(6)
EQUIPMENT	BOARD TO PROVIDE TO EMPLOYEES	VIII(A)(1)
-		
EQUIPMENT	SAFETY	VIII(A)(4)
	PROVIDED TO ASSOCIATION MONTHLY	VI(G)
FINGERPRINT, EMPLOYEE	ES BOARD TO PAY	VIII(A)(3)(b)
FIRST CONSIDERATION	DEFINED	II(8)
FULL-TIME EMPLOYEE	DEFINED	II(12)
GRIEVANCE	ARBITRATION	V(K)(1)
GRIEVANCE	CONFIDENTIALITY	V(A)
GRIEVANCE	COSTS	V(K)(6)
	DEFINITION	
GRIEVANCE		II(2)
GRIEVANCE	EXPEDITED, END OF YEAR	V(C)
GRIEVANCE	FILING, TIME LIMITS	V(B)
GRIEVANCE	FORM	APPENDIX C
GRIEVANCE	INFORMAL LEVEL	V(F)
GRIEVANCE	LEVEL ONE PROCEDURE	V(H)
GRIEVANCE	LEVEL TWO PROCEDURE	V(I)
GRIEVANCE	LEVEL THREE PROCEDURE	V(Ĵ)
GRIEVANCE	LEVEL FOUR PROCEDURE	V(K)
GRIEVANCE	PURPOSE OF PROCEDURE	V(A)
GRIEVANCE	REPRISALS	V(L)
GRIEVANCE	RIGHT TO ASSOCIATION REPRESENTATION	V(F)
GRIEVANCE	TIME LIMITS	V(B)
GRIEVANCE	WITHDRAWAL	V(M)
GRIEVANCE	DEFINED	II(2)
HAZARDOUS CONDITION	S PERFORMANCE NOT REQUIRED	VIII(A)(4)
HEALTH/SAFETY	BOARD REQUIRED TO FOLLOW REGULATIONS	VIII(A)(4)
HEARING	CHANGE IN ASSIGNMENT	XV(D)
HEARING	CHANGE IN STATUS	XV(D)
HEARING	DEMOTION	XV(D)
HEARING	DISCHARGE	XV(D)
HEARING	DISCIPLINARY/SUSPENSION/DISMISSAL	VII(I)
HEARING	UNIT MEMBER'S RIGHTS	
		XV(D)
IMPASSE	DEFINITION	IV
INSURANCE	BOARD CONTRIBUTION-GROUP HEALTH	XVIII
INTERCOM	ASSOCIATION USE	VI(C)
JOB DESCRIPTIONS	RIGHT TO RECEIVE	XIV(B)
JUST CAUSE	REQUIRED FOR ACTION AGAINST EMPLOYEE	VII(H)
LAWSUITS	AGAINST EMPLOYEE	XI(B)
LEAVES	ANNUAL FOR 12 MONTH EMPLOYEES	X(H)
LEAVES	ANNUAL RATE OF ACCUMULATION	XÌHĴ
LEAVES	ANNUAL WITH PAY-ASSOC. OFFICER	VI(K)(1)
	43	· • (· ·)(•)

LEAVES	ANNUAL WITH PAY-SEN/EXP. CREDIT	VI(K)(3)
LEAVES	FAMILY	X(G)
LEAVES	ILLNESS/INJURY-IN-THE-LINE-OF-DUTY	X(D)
LEAVES	PERSONAL	X(E)
LEAVES	SICK	(A)(1)
LEAVES	SICK LEAVE ACCUMULATION	X(B)
LEAVES	SICK LEAVE TRANSFER	X(C)
LEAVES	TDE-ASSOCIATION PERSONNEL	VI(E)
LEAVES	TDE-TO ATTEND MEETINGS	VI(E)
LEAVES	CONTRACT MAINTENANCE	VI(F)
LEAVES	TDE-NEGOTIATIONS	
	WITNESS DUTY	VI(E)
		X(F)
	SCHOOL EMPLOYEES	XI(D)
MAIL BOXES	ASSOCIATION RIGHT TO USE	VI(J)
MANAGEMENT	RIGHTS	XVI
MATERIALS	BOARD TO SUPPLY EMPLOYEES	VIII(A)(1)
NEGOTIATIONS	REOPENING	III(A)
NON-DISCRIMINATION		VIII(A)(2)
ORIENTATION PERIOD	NEW OR REASSIGNED EMPLOYEES	VIII(A)(3)(a)
PAID HOLIDAYS	INSTRUCTIONAL PERSONNEL	IX
PAY DATES	ALL PERSONNEL	XVII(B)
	AVAILABLE FOR ASSOCIATION USE	VI(G)
PERSONNEL FILES	EMPLOYEE'S RIGHT TO INSPECT	VII(A)
PERSONNEL SERVICES	BEYOND REGULAR WORK DAY/YEAR	VII(E)
PHYSICAL EXAMS	BOARD MAY REQUIRE	VIII(A)(9)
PSYCHIATRIC EXAMS	BOARD MAY REQUIRE	VIII(A)(9)
PRIVATE LIFE	RIGHT OF PRIVACY FOR EMPLOYEES	VII(F)
PROBATIONARY	EMPLOYEE DEFINITION	VII(Ĥ)
PROMOTIONS	FIRST CONSIDERATION	XIII(B)(3)
PROMOTIONS	LIMITATIONS	XIII(B)(2)
PROMOTIONS	REQUESTS FOR	XIII(B)(1)
PUBLIC RECORDS	ASSOC. RIGHTS THERETO UPON REQUEST	VI(G)
PUNITIVE ACTION	BASED ON COMPLAINTS OF OTHERS	VII(G)
RATIFICATION	DATE OF	XXIII
RATIFICATION	SIGNATORIES	XXII
RATIFICATION	VOTE COUNT	XXIII
REASSIGNMENT	DEFINITION	II(10)
RECOGNITION	OF ASSOCIATION	I(B)
RECOGNITION	OF BOARD	I(C)
REDUCTION IN PERSON		XII(A)
REDUCTION IN PERSON		XII(B)
RELEASE TIME	FOR GRIEVANCE PROCESSING	V(D)
REPRESENTATION	BY ASSOCIATION DURING CONFERENCES	VII(B)
REPRIMAND	PRIVACY OF	VII(D) VII(M)
RESIGNATION	IN LIEU OF DISCIPLINE/EVALUATION	VII(N) VII(L)
SALARY LEVEL PLACE	NEW EMPLOYEES-WITH CREDITABLE EXP	APPEN B
SALARY SCHEDULE	NEW EMPLOTEES-WITH CREDITABLE EXP	APPEN D APPEN A-1
SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT		VII(C)
SOLICITATION	BY SALESMEN TO EMPLOYEES	VII(A)(5)
STUDENT DISCIPLINE		XI(A)(3)&(4)
SUBSTITUTES	FOR ASSOCIATION LEAVE DAYS	VI(E) & (F)
SUPPLIES	BOARD TO PROVIDE	VII(A)(1)
	Y REQUIREMENTS BY BOARD/SUPERINTENDENT	VII(I)
TERMINAL PAY	BONUS PROVISIONS	XIX(A)(5)(a)
TERMINAL PAY	FOLLOWING FISCAL YEAR PAYMENT PROV.	XIX(A)(5)(a)
TERMINAL PAY	METHOD OF PAYMENT SELECTION	XIX(A)(5)(a)(iii)
	44	

TERMINAL PAY	SICK LEAVE UNUSED	XIX(A)
TERM OF AGREEMENT	EFFECTIVE DATE	XXII
TERM OF AGREEMENT	EXPIRATION DATE	XXII
TRANSFER	DEFINITION	II(9)
TRANSFER	INVOLUNTARY	XIII(A)(3)
TRANSFER	MAINTENANCE OF RACIAL BALANCE	XIII(A)(4)
TRANSFER	VOLUNTARY	XIII(A)(1)&(2)
TRAVEL	REIMBURSEMENT RATE	XVII(D)
TYPEWRITERS	ASSOCIATION RIGHT TO USE	VI(C)
UNSAFE CONDITIONS	PERFORMANCE NOT REQUIRED	VIII(A)(4)
VACANCIES	DEFINITION	II(11)
VACANCIES	POSTING-July 15 TO SEPTEMBER 1	XIII(C)(4)
VACANCIES	POSTING-GENERAL PROVISIONS	XIII(C)(1)
VEHICLES	USE OF PERSONAL VEHICLE BY EMPLOYEE	VII(D)
WORK YEAR	INSTRUCTIONAL	IX
WORK YEAR	10 MONTH EMP. NO OF DAYS/TEACHERS	IX
WORK YEAR	11 MONTH EMP. NO OF DAYS/GUIDANCE	IX
WORK YEAR	11 MONTH EMP NO OF DAYS/TEACHERS	IX
Work year	12 MONTH EMP NO OF DAYS/TEACHERS	IX